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Roxbury Congregational Church 
24 Church Street 

Roxbury, Connecticut 06783-1703 
 

Church Office phone: 860-355-1978 
office@roxburychurch.org      www.roxburychurch.org 

facebook.com/RoxburyChurch 
 
 

Congregation’s Mission Statement 
“We are a Community Seeking to Share God’s Love” 

 
Relational  Covenant 

Every one of us is an essential part of our church community. 
We will open our hearts and minds to one another. 
We will let God’s love flow through us.  
We will focus on God’s word. 
We will speak honestly and respectfully.  
We will speak to principles rather than personalities. 
We will seek to do God’s work. 

 
A few ways to be informed about the life of your church here in Roxbury: 
Faith Matters: Our church newsletter is mailed monthly to those who subscribe. Or you can pick 
it up in the Narthex (entrance), in Fellowship Hall, or at the Roxbury Market. It is also posted on 
the church’s website and an email notice is sent to the church’s eFaith Matters list. 
 
eFaith Matters : We send out an email each Monday with the latest announcements, prayer 
requests and an inspirational piece and a Call to Worship on Fridays. Subscribe by sending an 
email to david@roxburychurch.org. 
 
Church Website: The Church’s website, roxburychurch.org, is chock-full of information and 
events. There are resources for the journey of life, including online Bible Studies, as well as 
pictures of our common life and links to related sites. 
 
Facebook: Our church’s presence in social media is on facebook.com/roxburychurch 
Here you will find another source of information and news as well as shared topics of religious 
and spiritual interest. 
 
Meeting Minutes & Reports Board: This special bulletin board is on the landing just outside the 
Office Library area. On it are posted the latest minutes and reports for all committees as well as 
financial reports. 
 
As always, if you are seeking some information, please ask, as we strive to be as transparent and 
open as possible.  
 
All Board and Committee meetings are open to members of the congregation. (voice without 
vote). The only exception is the Pastoral Relations Committee, which needs a prior notification. 
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ROXBURY CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH 

A Congregation of the United Church of Christ 
24 Church Street 

Roxbury, Connecticut 06783-1703 
860-355-1978   

The Reverend David F. Peters, Minister  
Church Office email: office@roxburychurch.org 

www.roxburychurch.org 
  

ANNUAL MEETING, February 11, 2018 
 
Notice and Call is hereby given of the 274th Annual Meeting of the Roxbury Congregational  
Church, Inc. of Roxbury, Connecticut, to be held Sunday, February 11, 2018 following the  
morning service of worship, beginning with a potluck luncheon in Fellowship Hall, for the  
following purposes:  
  
1) To receive Annual Reports from the officers and committees for the year 2017;  
2) To act upon any such business arising from such reports;  
3) To act upon the proposed Budget for 2018;  
4) To receive the report of the Nominating Committee;  
5) To elect officers, boards, and committees beginning in the year 2018;  
6) To act upon other such business that may properly come before the meeting.  
  
All members of the congregation are urged to attend.  Childcare is provided.  The meeting will  
begin with a potluck luncheon, and the business portion will take place during dessert.  You are  
asked to bring a dish to share, large enough for 6-8 servings.  The ovens are available to reheat  
food. Drinks will be provided.    
  
Please speak with Brian Neff, 860-354-3177 or Rev. Peters, 860-355-1978, if you have any 
questions.  
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ROXBURY CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH 

AGENDA 

 
Annual Meeting of the Congregation         February 11, 2018              Fellowship Hall 

 
11:30  Fellowship Hour 
11:45    Luncheon 
Grace       Rev. David F. Peters 
Call to Order      Brian Neff, Moderator  
Establishing a quorum 
Constituting Prayer     Rev. David F. Peters 
Call to the Meeting                                     Pat Fraley, Church Clerk  
Approval of minutes of the 2017 Annual & Semi-Annual Meetings  
 
Reports of Officers, Boards and Committees (with comments and questions) 
Church Clerk      Pat Fraley      
Moderator         Brian Neff    
Minister      Rev. David F. Peters     
Minister of Music         Sandra Kleisner      
Board of Deacons     Charles Stauffacher     
Board of Trustees     Chris Childs      
Christian Education Committee          
Mission Committee     Beverly Wolmer      
Stewardship Committee    David Lincicome 
Parish Relations Committee    Ray Fitch    
Church Library     Joan Temple 
Fellowship Committee    Jeanne Steers               
Men’s Fellowship     Charles Meade 
Scouting      Jason Mckay 
Connecticut Conference UCC Report  
Acceptance of Reports 
 
2017 Treasurer’s Report & Financial Report  Heidi Neff 
Proposed Operating Budget for 2018   Chris Childs   
Action on the 2018 Budget.         
Nominating Committee.    Diane Meade      
Nominations from the floor. 
Election of Officers, Boards and Committees 

Appreciation of those finishing terms          Rev. David Peters & Brian Neff 

Other business to properly come before the meeting 

Adjournment  

 
 
 

 
 

 

 

Roxbury Congregational Church 
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Annual Meeting Minutes 

February 19, 2017 
 
The meeting was called to order at 12:10 p.m. by Moderator Brian Neff.  The official notice of 
the meeting was read, a quorum established and a prayer offered by Rev. Peters. 
 
The minutes of the 2016 Annual Meeting were reviewed and accepted, as were the minutes of 
the 2016 Semi-Annual Meeting.  
 
The reports of Committees were referenced in the Annual Report for review with additional 
comments from the following: 
 
Trustees: Bill Steers thanked “Sparky” Lowe for plowing the driveways without charge, Kevin 
Dumas for continued accounting support and Heidi Neff for her work as Treasurer over the past 
year. 
 
Stewardship: Rev. Peters spoke for Stewardship Committee.  We have about the same number 
of pledging families as in the past but if the remaining 63 member families who haven’t yet 
pledged committed even a small amount, it would be a big help to us financially and we could 
have more impact. 
 
Fellowship: Jeanne Steers thanks everyone for their participation in Fellowship Events over the 
past year and for those who helped out with those events and to David Lincicome, though not an 
official member of Fellowship, who does so much. 
 
CT Conference UCC: Rev. Peters said that the three New England Conferences are planning to 
come together as one which will help in the sharing of resources and staff.  This will be brought 
to the Conference Annual Meeting in June and brought by application to the General Synod and, 
if approved, probably not go into effect until 2019. 
 
Treasurer: Heidi said that Cathy Racz is a great Collector and that they work well together.  She 
thanked all who’ve pledged and followed through on their pledges and who’ve been involved in 
fund-raisers. 
 
The Committee Reports were accepted and seconded.  Rev. Peters added his appreciation for all 
that our congregation does. 
 
Budget: Bill Steers reported on behalf of the Trustees that last year’s revenue from fundraisers 
was up.  We are approximately $22,885 short of this year’s budget.  We’ve been taking about 
five percent of our endowment but may not have to take that much this year because of Cash for 
Causes, Trivia Night and other fundraisers.  We are taking accrued interest and growth, not 
principal. With regard to bank fees, Vanco charges $12-16 per month for processing direct 
withdrawals of pledges and credit card payments.   
 
 
 
Our current assets: 
Cash-Operating   $28,321.64 
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Cash-Restricted Account    11,056.49 
Cash-Memorial Fund     13,907.75 
Capital Reserve Fund     54,291.92 
Housing Equity Fund (Peters)   48,298.83 
Endowment Fund   452,348.67 
               $608,225.30 
 
There was discussion about the feasibility of installing a generator and what that would cost, 
both for the church’s use and if the church needed to be used as an emergency shelter.  The 
Trustees will look into it. 
 
The issues of the cost of health insurance for Rev. Peters was brought up.  He explained that it is 
purchased through a church-related cooperative with other denominations.  It is the most cost-
effective option and also affords portability for clergy to move to another parish and keep their 
insurance.  
 
Appreciation was extended to staff.  Raises won’t be feasible due to budget constraints. 
 
The proposed Budget was approved unanimously and seconded. 
 
Other Budget notes: 
Rev. Peters explained that we have Planned Giving (Endowment) from wills that helps with 
mission and capital expenses that helps take the pressure off the Budget. 
  
It was noted that the train theme and visuals contributed to the effectiveness of this year’s 
Stewardship Campaign. 
 
Nominating:  Diane Meade said that “every little thing you do matters.” 
Rev. Peters thanked outgoing officers and committee members and Diane asked people to 
consider what they might be willing to do.  Charlie Stauffacher offered the idea of “limited 
engagements” on committees, the idea that people might be willing to work on certain limited 
projects without being formally on a committee, such as, for him, arranging for mission speakers 
during worship services.  Rev. Peters voiced his concern about people being involved in multiple 
committees leading to burn-out.   Pat Fraley stepped up as Clerk, Ray Fitch to Deacons, Mike 
Wilcox to Stewardship, Barbara Mousted to Missions, Sue Stauffacher to Nominating and 
Charlie & Diane Meade to Litchfield South Assoc. UCC Delegates.  Ray Fitch said he’d be 
willing to help with Christian Ed. 
 
All nominations were approved and seconded. 
 
Church Governance Working Group:  Charlie Stauffacher said that the group has had six or 
seven meetings since it was established at the last Annual Meeting.  He said that the By-Laws 
won’t be changed without bringing their recommendations to the Congregation.  He presented a 
slide presentation of the committee’s considerations, such as a re-organization under three main 
areas: Spiritual, Business and Service and reduce the membership of committees from six to 
three members with an emphasis on individual ministries.  It was suggested that people look at 
the By-Laws on the Church Website for general descriptions of what committees do and that it 
might be useful to have job descriptions for committee members.  It was also suggested that we 
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phase in one phase at a time and make sure that it’s clear to everyone what we are attempting to 
do, knowing we can go back at any time if the changes aren’t working. 
 
A motion was made to adjourn and seconded. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 1:40 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Nancy Glover, Church Clerk 
  

Roxbury Congregational Church 

Semi-Annual Meeting 

October 8, 2017 
 
The meeting was called to order at 11:58 am by Moderator Brian Neff.  Rev. Peters offered a 
prayer. 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 
DEACONS (C. Stauffacher): We are planning a Gathering (retreat) open to the congregation on 
Sun. Nov. 12th at 12:30 pm . Will be held at the Bridgewater church. 
TREASURER’S REPORT (H. Neff): The treasurer’s report was handed out.  Cash For Causes 
gift cards were brought up as a potentially lucrative way to support the church. Heidi informed 
us that she needs a week’s notice to obtain these.  
TRUSTEES ( W. Steers):  The back deck has been repaired. Nov. 11 – there is a church work 
day. 
MISSIONS (B. Wolmer): The Missions Committee has donated $2150.00 of their $2900.00 thus 
far this year.  The bucket project and hygiene kits were a great success, 11 buckets and 33 
hygiene kits were delivered. Processing (mailing) fees for these was donated.  
MUSIC (S. Stauffacher): Choir is enjoying singing and working with Sandy Kleisner. 
FELLOWSHIP (D. Peters reported): Oct. 22 – hike after church; Progressive Supper – Nov. 18; 
There is another Trivia Night planned for Nov. 
NOMINATING ( S. Stauffacher reported): Diane Meade is taking a leave of absence from 
Deacons.  
Linda Ross will be a new member of Deacons (term ends 2020). Motion made and seconded to 
accept appointment of Linda ,passed unanimously.  Members are needed for the following 
committees: Deacons, Trustees, CE, Missions, Fellowship, as well as ,one year terms for Church 
Fair, flowers and 
UCC delegates. 
STEWARDSHIP (D. Lincicome):  the 5 week stewardship campaign has begun today. Will 
culminate on Stewardship Sunday which is Nov. 12th. The theme will be “Fishers of People.” 
YOUTH GROUP ( D . Peters) : First meeting – only 1 youth came.  
MEN’S FELLOWSHIP :  Next Mens’ breakfast will be Sat. Nov. 11. 
CE,HISTORIAN, LIBRARY, PARISH RELATIONS, FLOWERS: No reports 
 
PASTOR’S REPORT: Rev. Peters  expressed his appreciation for the support of the 
congregation/committee members.  
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Concern: He voiced his concern re: church school. There is low(and sometimes no) attendance. 
We have a very limited number of children of c.s. age and it is perhaps a low priority.  Rev. 
Peters has reached out and spoken to various families. What is the solution?  Responses ranged 
from having it available regardless, signage in front of church, putting curriculum on church 
website so it may be accessed by families independently.  
NEW BUSINESS:  none 
OLD BUSINESS: none 
 
Meeting was adjourned at 12:30 pm. 
Respectfully Submitted, Pat Fraley, clerk 
 

REPORT OF THE CHURCH CLERK   
January 1, 2017  – December 31, 2017 

 
MEMBERSHIP 
CHURCH MEMBERSHIP – JANUARY 1, 2017       311 
 
MEMBERS RECEIVED        +2 
June 4, 2017: Confirmation (2): 
Tiffany Amber Horton 
Rebecca Illeen Racz 
 
October 29, 2017 (1) 
Richard Heyinger (re-affirmation of faith)     + 1  + 3 
 
OFFICIAL MEMBERS REMOVED         -6 
By Death (6) 

Barbara E. MacMillan, died on January 14, 2017  
Nancy Luria (Hunicke) Allen, died May 16, 2017  
Alma Jean Allen, died June 30, 2017  
Joni Weller,  died July 19, 2017 
Martha Denniston Baldwin, died September 17, 2017 
Gina Kim Mayer, died November 27, 2017 

 
Transferred to another church (0)         
 
Removals (0)           
By established process, notice, and vote of the Deacons –  (0)   
(Placed on the Historical Members Listing in Church Records)  
 
By Own Letter of Request  (0) 
 
 
CHURCH MEMBERSHIP- DECEMBER 31, 2017     308 
 
SACRAMENTS AND RITES OF THE CHURCH 
All were conducted in the Meetinghouse with Rev. David F. Peters officiating unless noted. 
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BAPTISMS (3) 
January 21, 2017: Landen Bryce Bedard, born April 12, 2016 in Danbury, CT, son of Samantha 

T. (Pandolfi) Bedard and Robert B. Bedard. 
September 17, 2017: Avinash Robert Murthy, born February 23, 2017 in Newton, MA, son of 

Nicole Hinckley and Ravi Murthy, MD. His Godparents are Michael Hinckley 
and Mialy Shrady 

October 15, 2017:  Jackson David Hinckley, born April 7, 2017 in Waterbury, CT, son of Marisa 
(Nemec) and Michael Hinckley. God parents are Kaylynn Harmann and Jason 
Lane.  

 
MARRIAGE SERVICES (4) 
September 1, 2017:  Lori Spenser Reynolds and David Albert Knight were married by Rev. 

Peters at the Essex Steam Train and Riverboat, Essex, CT 
September 30, 2017: Brittany Lynn Sayers and Jonathan Matthew Comerford were married by 

Rev. Peters at the First Church of Christ, Congregational in Glastonbury, 
CT. 

October 7, 2017: *Emma Homberg and Timothy Clay Rodgers were married by Rev. Peters at 
the Penn Club of New York in New York, NY. 

October 21, 2017: (renewal) Danielle and William Fredericks renewed their vows at their home 
on the occasion of their 20th wedding anniversary by Rev. Peters. 

 
FUNERAL / MEMORIAL SERVICES ( 9) *= church members   
January 12, 2017  Richard Beck, age 83, died January 9, 2017 in Newtown, CT The service at the 

Green Funeral Home in Danbury,with Rev. Peters officiating. Burial at the 
Umpawaug Cemetery, Redding, CT. 

January 21, 2017: *Barbara E. MacMillan, age 85, died January14, 2017 in New Milford. A 
memorial service was held on January 21, 2017 in the Meetinghouse. Burial in 
Bridgewater Center Cemetery. 

May 22, 2017:     *Nancy Luria (Hunicke) Allen, died May 16, 2017 in Danbury, CT, age 63. 
Services were held in the Meetinghouse by Rev. Peters. 

July 5, 2017 *Alma Jean Allen, died June 30, 2017 in New Milford, CT, age 86. Services 
were held in the Meetinghouse by Rev. Peters. 

October 21, 2017 Walter Roy Jennings, age 75, died on October 17, 2017 in New Milford, CT. 
Graveside services were held at the Morningside Cemetery in Gaylordsville, 
CT. 

November 18, 2017 Raymond Lewis Hunicke, 92, died November 8, 2017 in Roxbury. 
Memorial Service was held in the meetinghouse with Rev. Peters officiating. 
Burial will be private in Weller’s Cemetery. 

November 30, 2017 *Gina Kim Mayer, 51, died November 27, 2017 at Regional Hospice in 
Danbury. Funeral Service was held in the Meetinghouse with Rev. Peters 
officiating. Burial was in Great Oak Cemetery. 

December 3, 2017 *Martha Denniston Baldwin, died on September 17, 2017 in Maryland, age 
82. Services were held in the Meetinghouse by Rev. Peters. Burial in Roxbury 
Center Cemetery. 

December 17, 2017 Sarah Houck, 96, died April 19, 2017 in Seminole, FL. Memorial service 
was held in the Meetinghouse with burial in Roxbury Center Cemetery. 

 
Respectfully Submitted,  
Patricia Fraley, Church Clerk 
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Annual Report of the Church Moderator – 2017 
The Church Council met on a regular monthly basis throughout 2017.  The meeting schedule was 
changed in May from a nighttime weekday, to the third Sunday of the month after worship and 
coffee hour.  The Semi-Annual and Annual Meetings of the congregation were held in 
accordance with the Constitution and By-Laws.   
 
The Church Council consists of representatives from all boards, committees and auxiliary 
organizations.  Its primary objectives are to foster communication and promote long term 
planning for the congregation.  I thank all the representatives for their attendance and 
contributions. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Brian Neff 
Church Moderator 

 

Annual Report of the Minister, 2017 
The Reverend David F. Peters 

 
The old Chinese proverb goes something like, ‘may you live in interesting times’ and I can 
confirm that as your Minister here at the Roxbury Congregational Church (Roxbury Church), I 
am living in interesting times! Being a Minster these days is so much different than when I 
arrived here with Susan some 31 years ago. Not only have most of the faces changed, but the 
way the church is viewed by the society at large has changed as well. Church is not seen as the 
major pillar but with suspicion and there is not guidebook for bringing in members. This has 
called on my ability to pause, study, contemplate, plan, at times – fail, and re-evaluate. I, along 
with most of my colleagues, are writing the text book as we go. But during this time I have to 
make sure I cover the basics and the important work of pastoral ministry, albeit differently. 
 
My primary focus continues to be the people of this congregation and their pastoral needs 
followed by the residents of the community who have no church or a loose tie to ours. Worship 
planning and execution follows as that is where the “rubber hits the road” for some, with the 
Sunday worship service being the embodiment of the church in its classic form. I continue to 
follow the Common Lectionary which provides me with readings and accompanying worship 
and preaching resources. 
 
Organizational planning and management is a skill that I find is most important in a time when 
volunteering is on the decline. While we have many wonderful people here with their gifts and 
talents, many are aging or find other priorities which take them away from church volunteering. 
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So a minister needs to coordinate and plan more to make the precious time of the volunteer best 
used. Office administration and planning cannot be put aside. 
 
We are blessed to have a wonderful church staff. Our Minister of Music, Sandy, continues to 
amaze me with her talent and musical skill. She is flexible and open to the moving of the spirit 
during worship and takes a group of individuals and with a minimum of rehearsal, produces 
beautiful music during worship.  Nancy, our Church Secretary, keeps the office humming and is 
a great sounding board for me with her journalistic experience and skill.  Bruce (with the 
occasional help from his boys) keeps our building safe, clean and tidy. He lets his love of this 
place shine thru and I appreciate it each week. 
 
In addition to a paid staff, we have volunteers who give freely of their time and talent in so many 
ways. I cannot name them all, but Treasurer Heidi Neff, Collector Cathy Racz are two who have 
given many, many hours behind the scenes to ensure that everything is collected, paid and 
fiscally sound and transparent along with the fine folks as Kevin Dumas’s CPA firm. There are 
the committee chairs, members and other volunteers who work with me to ensure that God is 
served both here and out in the community. The Roxbury Church could not do what it does 
without you. Thank you! 
 
Outside of the local church, I have been active in community and denominational activities 
representing not only myself but all of you. Some of the activities include: Moderator, Litchfield 
South Association, UCC (thru October); Registrar of the LSA Association beginning October; 
Leader of a Clergy Community of Practice through the CT Conference, UCC; member of the 
Capital Expenditures Committee at Silver Lake.  Locally, I am still an active EMT with Roxbury 
EMS, a member of the Prevention Council of Bridgewater, Roxbury and Washington, and 
Secretary of the Board of Directors of the Roxbury Senior Housing and an alternate Director of 
the Newtown Health District. I also hold Community Office Hours each Wednesday at Roxbury 
Market to offer a place where unaffiliated or loosely affiliated community folks can interact with 
me away from the church building. 
 
My worries about the Roxbury Church have to do with the small numbers of children in our 
community as well as in our church. It is frustrating to have so few in Church School. I would 
ask for your help in inviting our young families to make the commitment to bring their children 
to Church School as well as what some tweaks we can make to the program to help that happen. 
Financial Stability has been issue in most churches since the mid-2000s and we are no different. 
We are holding our own using the prudent investment practices of colleges and universities, but 
it would be nice to have just a little cushion and expand out outreach more. 
 
We have tried some new ideas this year, some worked, others didn’t gain the traction that was 
hoped.  In this day and age, we need to have what our Conference Minister, Kent Siladi, called 
“a spirit of experimentation” and not be afraid to fail. Good words! 
 
I give thanks that you have embraced that spirit of experimentation and tried different things. 
The Future church will be different than it is today, as today is different from the day I arrived in 
Roxbury. The excitement is in the journey knowing that God is with us and inspiring us to 
embrace the future and constantly looking for the out-breaking of God’s spirit and opportunities! 
 
Grace and Peace, 
The Rev. David F. Peters , Minister 


